ULSTER PLACE-NAME SOCIETY

The AGM of the Ulster Place-Name Society was held at 7.00 p.m. on Thursday 23rd November 2017 in the Peter Froggatt Centre, Queen’s University 
Present:  Dónall Ó Baoill (DÓB), Ruairí Ó Bléine (RÓB), Fionnuala Carson Williams (FCW), Angelique Day (AD), Pat McKay (PMcK), Mícheál Ó Máinnín (MÓM), Kay Muhr (KM), and Greg Toner (GT). The meeting was chaired by MÓM.
1 Absences
Conchubhar Ó Crualaoich, Neil Comer, and Dónall Mac Giolla Easpaig sent their apologies for not being able to attend.  Lynn Sheridan informed the Society that her father George had passed away earlier this year and maintained his interest in place names right up to the end.
2 Adoption of minutes of AGM 2016. 
The minutes were adopted.
3 Matters arising from minutes of AGM 2016.
KM mentioned the family of Deirdre Flanagan had left material (including letters, a minor place-name index, field work notes and a large number of lectures) in the Irish &  Celtic Studies Department. KM also reminded us of the decision to thank the Ulster Folklife Society for their kind donations by way of an article exploring folklore and place-names in Ainm. It was agreed that, at the very least, the Society should be thanked in the next issue of Ainm, if an article on this theme has not been forthcoming.  

GT asked the Society’s views of the prospect of the next issue of Ainm being on JSTOR. He considered it would be a good idea, and was happy to publish back issues he had edited on JSTOR. MÓM felt it would increase the number of readers with accessibility to Ainm and especially to BUPNS. He also stressed that the University is pressing the Society to cut down on its storage space, and mentioned the case of Emania, many issues of which were scheduled to be shredded the following day, as the Department of Geography cannot store many copies.

Given the circumstances, the case for MÓM was not if the Society should publish articles on JSTOR, but if articles should be uploaded as soon as they were published. In his personal opinion this should not happen immediately as it was also important to ensure the sale of as many copies of Ainm as possible. DÓD mentioned that Nomina articles are uploaded by the Society for Name Studies in Britain and Ireland onto their website,where they are available free of charge. He also warned of following the correct procedures, citing the example of  Hermathena, which was uploaded to JSTOR but for which Trinity College had neglected to negotiate access.
A discussion followed on the accessibility of JSTOR, as RÓB had paid £34 for a 4-page article on the site. The site is free to those who are members of university libraries and KM mentioned that membership of a small number of Irish historical societies facilitates free access to the Irish section of JSTOR. KM also mentioned the benefit of www.archive.org. 
MÓM proposed that the Society enquire about access to JSTOR and bring it to the next AGM, in six months time. This was accepted by those present.   
9. Issues regarding payments for guest speakers.
MÓM brought this issue forward, owing to its sensitive nature. The Institute of Irish Studies (IIS) had traditionally paid expenses incurred by the lecturers and the Society had paid the honorarium. The Institute is under pressure regarding its own budget and, although it is supportive, cannot go on with the arrangement.  MÓM had enquired of the Core Disciplinary Research Group for Modern Languages regarding its own research budget, and received an offer of £100 per year (for the present). The director of IIS offered to match the amount of £100 forthcoming from the CDRG. 

MÓM said that, while this is welcome, it is not enough, as we have to pay for Ainm, and cannot dip into our reserves for ever. MÓM suggested approaching Foras na Gaeilge for financial support. We cannot afford two speakers with considerable travel expenses in one year. Other funders mentioned were Conradh na Gaeilge (Neil Comer) and the ULTACH Trust. GT stressed the intense competition in the Languages at QUB for funding for guest speakers, and noted that the Society had no  automatic entitlement to funding from the School of Arts, English and Languages at Queen’s (in which the CDRG is located) .  

4  Secretary’s report

GMc reported on the Charity Commission Requirements. The Commission requires a report on the UPNS financial year (1st September  2016-31 August 2017) to be submitted before 30th June 2018. The constitution requires that we appoint an independent person to examine the accounts at the AGM. This is also required by the Charities Commission although, given our comparatively small budget we are not required to employ an auditor, only a competent person, who can be based North or South, who will produce a short receipt and payment account. If someone volunteers to do this for free, it can cut down on the need for a formal appointment procedure. The report itself need not be very long. There is also an online financial report, which can be a little complicated. 
The Society constitution also requires the consideration of the annual report at the AGM. GMc asked permission from the members to appoint someone to examine the accounts.  He also asked permission to hold next year’s AGM before the spring talk. That gives us time to correct anything if it is sent back before the June 30th deadline. It was agreed that we request Roisin Dooher to check the accounts, as she has fulfilled this role before.
GMc reported that we have 60 members, 28 of whom are contactable by email. The membership is static.
It was a busy year for GMc as he spent a long time helping with the northern input into the Church of Ireland parish names project which aims to provide an Irish version and interpretation of same for every parish in Ireland. The project ran into difficulties due to the lack of expert input. KM and PMcK were of great help – KM worked on Clogher Diocese almost single-handedly. We also consulted Conchubhar Ó Crualaíoch, Pádraig Ó Cearbhall, Mícheál Ó Máinnín, Niall Comer and Donnchadh Ó Baoill. The Northern dioceses are now fully covered.
5. A new website for UPNS
GMC reported on the issue of a new website. The present website will expire on 4th April next year. There are 2 types of website. The first isa (proprietary) Content Management System model would provide us with a very attractive website with a professional appearance, but we would have to pay for any major changes. We have had one offer of an outlay of £800.00 from Platypus Consultancy to establish the website but we will continue to pay £100 a month for management fees. We cannot afford this. Queen’s Centre for Digitization have offered to create a site for £2.5k, but recommend that we create one ourselves. 
The other option is an open source model, using an available template such as Wordpress, Squarespace, or WIX.  This means we have a lot of control over the website and it is a lot cheaper. We usually have to pay a small fee of £7-10 per month to stop advertisements from appearing on the site.
The best advice GMc has had is to have an open source platform, with someone in the background to help. This is possible with Squarespace, as it is an easy-to-operate systems, with excellent online support, and it is the platform used in GMc’s workplace. The best offer GMc had so far is £750 to set up a Squarespace website from Andrew Whitson. Most people charge between £2000 and £3000; this excludes the domain name.

DÓD said we need a platform which will support Paypal and GMc agreed.  
The committee agreed that Gordon should explore the issue. 
6. Treasurer’s report.
DÓD drew our attention to the cost of speakers and the price of Ainm, which cost £1366.00 to print in 2017.  There was a net loss of expenditure over income of £1466 in the year 2016 –2017. In 2015-2016, when Ainm was not produced, the loss was £190.00. The sale of publications and subscriptions cover the costs of the speakers in the round, but the present financial structure does not support the ongoing production of the journal. He said it was not an immediate issue, and mentioned other societies which produce their journals online or publish them cheaply in Asia. Therefore, we need a lot of new members or we look for sponsorship for the journal. 
The discussion returned to the issue of producing Ainm online. It was noted that the Scottish Place-names Society had moved online. KM added that the Society also produces a very attractive newsletter which is available to subscribers. DÓD mentioned a drawback of moving online; although academics are used to downloading articles, our membership is a little different. 

RÓB was concerned, given the constant changes in computing programmes, about putting Ainm online only. GT and DÓD agreed that self-archiving on our own website was a risk, but they had more confidence in the longevity of JSTOR. Libraries are stopping their journal subscriptions. GT said we could cut down the number of copies to that which we are sure to sell.  
The cost of posting issues of Ainm south of the border is also prohibitive. This can be ameliorated by posting the issues south of the border.  
DÓD suggested we consult the membership after considering the issue for quite a while. AD considered the matter of publishing online was a principal issue and the membership should be consulted, perhaps by email. 
It was decided to put the issue on the agenda of the next AGM.
7. Election of  Secretary and Treasurer. 
These are elected in 3-year cycles and Dónall and Gordon’s terms were at an end. They agreed to be re-elected.
11. Co-option of PRO for the year 2017-18. 
PMcK agreed to be co-opted for another year.
8. Election of Ordinary Members
The three-year terms of Angelique Day and Conchubhar Ó Crualaíoch are at an end. There has to be a gap of one year before they can become Ordinary Members again.  We need two new members. Pat nominated Ciarán Ó Duibhin; this was seconded by GT. FCW was nominated by RÓB, which was seconded  by KM.
10. Re-publication of A Dictionary of Ulster Place-Names and Lough Neagh Places.
PMcK asked for this issue to be considered, given that both publications are now scarce. Queen’s University has disposed of all copies of the Dictionary and there is no available disk to republish. However, given the discussion of Ainm there is an issue of republishing costs. The Lough Neagh Partnership are interested in Lough Neagh Places. MÓM suggested that PMcK approach Foras na Gaeilge for support to re-publish the Dictionary. 
12.  Lecturers for the year 2018
Kay suggested Kevin Murray. GMc indicated that Richard Warner had offered a talk on Ptolemy’s map. Dónall Mac Giolla Easpaig and Breandán Ó Cíobháin had made previous offers to speak. It was decided to approach speakers in this order: Breandán Ó Cíobháin, Dónall Mac Giolla Easpaig, Richard Warner and Kevin Murray. 
13. Any Other Business

 In the absence of any other issues the meeting was adjourned.
